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October 28, 2024
William Anderson

Office of the General Counsel

Department of Public Health

250 Washington Street

Boston, MA 02108

Dear William Anderson,




The Commission for the Accreditation of Birth Centers (CABC) appreciates the opportunity to comment on the proposed freestanding Birth Center regulation (Code 105CMR 140.000).  
CABC is the only national accrediting body dedicated exclusively to the quality of operation and services of birth centers, with 36 years of experience in birth center accreditation in 32 states and Washington, DC.  CABC’s accreditation of freestanding birth centers is based upon quality measures, Indicators for Compliance with Standards for Birth Centers, Reference Edition 2.2 (Enclosed), developed from the American Association of Birth Centers’ (AABC) Standards for Birth Centers. 
CABC concurs with the comments submitted by Neighborhood Birth Center.
CABC strongly recommends that the Massachusetts birth center regulations state clearly that CABC-accreditation is required for licensure and that a birth center that is accredited by the CABC will be deemed as licensed in the state.
In addition, we wish to add or emphasize the following issues:

1. Sec. 140.902. Staffing
(A) (2) The administrative director must be a certified nurse-midwife, or an obstetrician or family practitioner with obstetrical privileges in a nearby hospital license in Massachusetts or operated by the commonwealth.
We recommend the addition of Certified Professional Midwives (CPM) as administrative directors. We also recommend that the qualifications for Administrative Director are not limited just to clinicians. Particularly in large birth centers, it is more common for this role to be filled by someone with expertise in administration or business. If there is a Clinical Director, there is no need for the Administrative Director to be a clinician.
2. Sec. 140.902. Staffing
(C) (2) Birth Assistant. A second staff person shall also be present at each birth. The second staff person must be either a certified nurse-midwife, or a licensed nurse, or provider licensed or certified by the Department as specified in Department guidelines.
CABC recommends that this section be revised to read “The second staff person must be either a certified nurse-midwife, certified professional midwife, a licensed nurse, or a provider licensed or certified by the Department as specified in Department guidelines or other approved certifying body for birth assistants.” The American Association of Birth Centers offers an excellent Community Birth Assistant Training that includes a robust curriculum with in-person skills assessment and certification.
3. Sec. 140.902. Staffing
(C) (3) Licensed nurses functioning as a birth assistant must have labor and delivery experience.
CABC recommends removing the requirement for Licensed Nurse to have had Labor and Delivery experience. Recruiting and retaining registered nurses has become very challenging for birth centers as the nursing shortage has increased. Adding a requirement for labor and delivery experience will pose a significant barrier for birth center sustainability. 
Each new hire is oriented and trained based upon the skills with which they enter the position. There are many other areas of nursing that provide valuable experience for the nurse working in a birth center, including neonatal intensive care, adult intensive care, pediatrics, emergency department, and office nursing in primary care, obstetrics and gynecology, and pediatrics. 
4.  Certificate of Need
CABC recommends birth centers be exempt from the Determination of Need requirement as it is prohibitive to birth centers. This process creates major barriers to establishing new birth centers, leading to a lack of access to the birth center high-value care that improves outcomes, reduces Medicaid costs, and narrows racial disparities. Data from the American Association of Birth Centers shows that CON requirements result in fewer or no birth centers in states where CON laws exist. 

We recommend that CABC-accreditation be required for birth center licensure. Unlike the CON process, this accreditation is based upon evidence-based practices that improve safety and quality.
Thank you for your consideration to our recommendations. Please reach out with any questions.
Sincerely,
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Maria Petrie, MHIT, BSN, RN
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